
 

 I love my job.  No, I mean I really love my job!  I love to think 
about problems, ask questions, and then figure out ways to solve those 
problems and answer those questions.  I love spending time in the sun, 
and in the wind, and in the rain, and in the snow.  I love crunching num-
bers and watching patterns emerge.  I love to write (or at least edit).  I 
love being able to share what I have learned with others.  I love having 
the ability to influence natural resource management practices and I 
love making my corner of the world a better place for my friends and 
family.  Most of all, I love working with highly intelligent, hardworking 
people who are passionate about fish!  They challenge me every min-
ute of every day and I can honestly say that my hands and mind are 
never bored.  In this vein, the quote provided above by AFS Past-
President, Don Jackson, is one of my all-time favorites because it fully 
characterizes my experience with fisheries professionals.  I have found 
fisheries folks to be among the most giving, caring, and thoughtful peo-
ple I know.  Nowhere is this exemplified more than in AFS, and no-
where in AFS is this more obvious than in the Education Section.  Education is by its very nature a self-
less act that requires one to give of her or himself for the betterment of another.  Those of us dedicated 
to education in all its forms know and experience this on a daily basis.  We also know that although our 
efforts are focused on the student, it is often the educator who gains the most from the interaction.  I 
am confident that I have gained more from my students than I have ever given.  The same is true with 
AFS.   

Every year we hear the same old thing from the leadership of the Society, Sections, Divisions, 
and Chapters—get involved!  It is so common that I am afraid many of us have become desensitized 
and do not take pause to really think about our activity, or lack thereof, in AFS.  For many, the benefits 
of being active in AFS are already known.  The call to action is not directed at those individuals; they 
will likely always be active.  Rather, the call is to engage those who have much to contribute (i.e., eve-

ryone), but for one reason or another have not become engaged in the Society.  There are 
many reasons why people do not get involved—not enough time due to work and(or) family, 
not knowing where to begin, or even being intimidated or shy.   Regardless of whether you are 
someone who has never been involved in AFS or someone who has let their level of activity 
taper off in recent years, please consider making a commitment to get more involved in AFS.  
Speaking from experience, there is no better place to invest your efforts than in the Education 
Section.  I am biased, but we undoubtedly have the best membership in AFS.  The Section is 
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filled with unassuming members who value education and, therefore, understand that everyone has something to con-
tribute.  Equally important is that the Section is one, if not the most active Sections in AFS.  Consequently, the Section 
provides a diversity of opportunities and has something for just about everyone.  The Section has projects varying from 
large endeavors that require a major commitment of time and energy to those that may only take an hour of your time 
each month (sometimes even less).  All of these projects help the Section function.  So, please pause for a moment 
and seriously consider working with me and the rest of the Section to further advance our Section, AFS, and the fisher-
ies profession.   
 As I stated above, the Education Section continues to be one of the most active Sections in AFS.  This is a 
direct reflection of our membership and those who have chosen to give of their time and expertise.  In addition to a new 
President-Elect (Craig Paukert) and Secretary-Treasurer (Katie Bertrand), several members have volunteered as new 
Chairs or Representatives for 2012 and deserve a special thank you: Julie Harris (Southern Division) and Jeff Jolley 
(Western Division) are new Division Representatives; Shannon Fisher and Melissa Wuellner are the new Co-Chairs for 
the Best Student Paper and Poster Symposium; Landon Pierce and Cari-Ann Hayer are taking over as editors of the 
newsletter; Jesse Fischer is Chair of the Membership Committee; and Mike Colvin will be the new Chair of the New 
Initiatives Committee.  We are also excited to welcome Jeff Fore as President and Dan Dembkowski as President-Elect 
of the Student Subsection of the Education Section.  A very special thank you goes to all of the Representatives and 
Chairs who have agreed to serve again in 2012: Steve Cooke (North Central Division) and Lisa Kerr (Northeastern Divi-
sion) as Division Representatives; Dan Daugherty as Chair of the Skinner Award Committee; Jason Vokoun as Chair of 
the Excellence in Fisheries Education Award Committee; and Steven Ranney as the website coordinator.  Lastly, I 
thank all of those members who have served on the various committees over the last year.  The Section simply would 
not function without your efforts. 
 I would like to conclude this President’s Line by telling you a little about the Section’s activities and needs, and 
my goals for the upcoming year.  The Section has supported several book projects in recent years.  Some of these 
have been recently completed (i.e., Standard Methods for Sampling North American Freshwater Fishes; Inland Fisher-
ies Management in North America, third edition; Conservation, Ecology, and Management of Catfish: the second inter-
national symposium), some are nearing completion (i.e., Fisheries Techniques, third edition; Scientific Communication 
for Natural Resource Professionals), and one is just getting off the ground (i.e., Foundations of Fisheries Science).  I 
hope to work closely with the New Initiatives Committee to identify new book projects that serve to further the mission 
of the Section and AFS.  If you have ideas, please send them my way or to the New Initiatives Committee 
(mcolvin@iastate.edu).  As many of you know, the Section (under the leadership of Past-President, Tom Kwak) started 
an initiative to bolster the Skinner Fund by directly contributing funds and by matching contributions from individuals 
and other units within AFS.  The effort was affectionately known as the “Great Skinner Challenge”.  Although the initia-
tive has been highly successful (over $51,000 has been added to the fund), we still have over $10,000 remaining for 
match.  I plan on working with the other Sections and units in AFS to help us meet our objectives on this effort.  Lastly, 
the Student Subsection has undergone many changes with regard to their membership structure in the last year.  The 
Subsection has also made enormous strides to increase their visibility and activity in recent time.  The EXCOM and I 
will be working closely with the Subsection to ensure that it is given the support needed to remain successful. 
  

 As you can see from this newsletter, the Education Section is an active group.  If you are not already active, 

please consider contributing your time and expertise to the Section.  I promise that you’ll receive more than you give.  If 

you have any questions, comments, or ideas, please do not hesitate to send me an email (mcquist@uidaho.edu) or 

give me a call (208-885-4064). 



 

 It is the spring semester of 2012 and congratulations are in or-
der for many of you reading this article. This may be your final semes-
ter as an undergraduate or graduate student and that is an excellent 
thing. If you have reached the end of your education career you must 
be feeling some relief, but if you have chosen a career in fisheries sci-
ence you may be feeling some uncertainty as well. With federal and 
state budget cuts and hiring freezes it is difficult to find suitable posi-
tions. Even if you are not graduating or applying for positions, if you are planning to apply for a fisheries 
job in the near future you should continue reading. I know this may be a dry topic and somewhat re-
dundant but I am offering advice based on personal experience. 
 If any of you have applied for a federal fisheries job, you know the questioning can be fairly 
tough and you may wonder how you could ever get an interview right out of college. Many of us have 
asked that of ourselves, but there are tricks to having your resume forwarded to the hiring biologists for 
consideration. Before I go any further, let me say that the first step to gaining a full time, permanent 
biologist position is to have a fairly diverse resume. Experience is extremely important these days. If 
you are just finishing up a bachelor’s degree or even high school this spring, I advise you participate in 
as much undergraduate research and on-campus fish laboratory experience possible. Also, don’t be 
afraid to attend and present research at local, regional and national conferences. Not only is it a lot of 
fun, but the professional experience is priceless. Apply for seasonal technician position with local state 
agencies and non-governmental organizations such as The Nature Conservancy. On the federal side, the 
US Forest Service (USFS), US Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS), National Parks Service (NPS), and the 
Bureau of Reclamation (BOR) typically offer term and seasonal positions that are still highly competi-
tive, but offer a great opportunity to get your foot in the door. Another organization worthy of mention 
is the USFS Fish and Aquatic Ecology Unit Center for Aquatic Technology Transfer (CATT) stationed at 
Virginia Tech, Blacksburg, Virginia. CATT offers many seasonal positions at pay grades ranging from GS-2 
through GS-5. If you are willing to travel, need experience and want decent pay you should contact the 
CATT office and inquire about upcoming summer positions. 
 For those of you with adequate experience, let’s get down to business. I am currently a Fishery 
Biologist with the US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) in Walla Walla, Washington and I have only been 
employed by USACE for three months. I have an extensive background in fisheries management and 
research spanning three state agencies, four universities and the US Forest Service. I received my 
bachelors’ degree from the University of Connecticut in 2007, and my masters’ degree from James 
Madison University in 2010. I began my fisheries career in 1999 when I got my first seasonal technician 
job with the Virginia Department of Game and Inland Fisheries. 
I started applying for federal jobs at the GS-7 level early in 2010 and my resume was not once for-
warded to the hiring biologist until after I received my masters’ in February 2011. What I learned from 
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this was to apply early and often and get into the groove of vigilance and mastering the application 
process. This allows the opportunity to get good at job searching and get a feel for the types of ques-
tions that you will be asked for the specific grade levels you are applying for. You should take notes 
while applying for jobs because you will find that federal listings and applications follow a trend. 
For example, many federal agencies have similar questions for all position with the same job title. The 
USFWS often posts application questions geared toward Section 7 and Section 10 of the Endangered 
Species Act (ESA). The BOR often asks questions about the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). 
What can you learn from this? Not all positions are created equal, although their applications ques-
tions may suggest that they are. Don’t be discouraged if you continually apply for positions within a 
particular agency and the questions always seem to be the same, even if you don’t know how to an-
swer, or have no experience related to the questions. I could never get an interview with the USFWS 
because of my little experience with the ESA, but once I figured out how to apply, I was offered two 
interviews and my first biologist position from the USFWS within two months. 
 Ok, we have covered the “apply early and often” part. The next step is to remember not to sell 
yourself short. I conservatively answered questions about my experience for at least six months before 
the reality of the application process sank in. You need to carefully read each question and answer to 
the highest of your ability and don’t feel bad about stretching it a bit. You need to brag here because 
the application and interview process are all about YOU. Also, keep in mind that for federal positions 
your application is forwarded to a human resources office that may not even be in the office in which 
you are applying for the position. The real goal of the application is to have your resume forwarded to 
the hiring biologist. 
 Now that you have the application covered, let’s discuss your resume. If you remember any-
thing you were taught at an earlier point in high school you have built your resume to be somewhat 
concise and simplified. Forget all that, you are a future fisheries biologist. Remember what I men-
tioned in the previous paragraph? Your application may not go to the hiring biologist, but instead to a 
human resources specialist who may know nothing about the requirements of the position. This is 
where having an extensive resume works in your favor. Key words are used to “grade” your resume for 
initial screening of qualified candidates, and those with enough of the appropriate key words are often 
referred (given the application reflects your experience as well). My resume was around four pages 
when I was in graduate school. I had every facet of my various positions broken down into categories 
such as “field duties”, “office duties”, etc., where the duties were listed in bullet form. After 12 months 
of applications I had no interviews scheduled and received notice that my qualifications were 
“unclear” for positions from the states of Wyoming, Washington, and at minimum four positions from 
the USFWS. The last notice I received in March 2011 from the USFWS regarding my “unclear” qualifica-
tions of bachelors’ and masters’ degrees in fisheries related fields with 11 years of experience aggra-
vated me into a resume make-over. I made everything I had done in the past decade as clear as possi-
ble by expanding from bullet form to an explanation paragraph for every single duty I had listed for 
every position and grew from four to 13 pages overnight. By May 2011 I had interviews with the 
USFWS, USACE, the Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife (ODFW) and the state of Wyoming. Is that 
clear enough? 



 

 Now that you have the mechanics figured out I will leave you with a couple more scenarios to 
consider. When you get that first interview, take a deep breath, enjoy the victory (because this is a vic-
tory) and prepare yourself mentally, but stay relaxed for the interview. My first biologist interview was 
with the ODFW and I blew it. I studied for a week for that interview and stressed to the point that I 
poorly formulated answers to simple questions such as “describe two assumptions of mark-recapture 
studies”. I had just finished two years of mark-recapture studies on brook trout so I was not blind-sided 
by any means. My point is this; when it comes time to interview, treat the interview as though you are 
talking work with old friends, not being examined for character flaws. When I interviewed the first time 
for a USFWS position, I reviewed a few things relative to the position description the day before and 
called it good recalling my performance on the ODFW interview. The morning of the USFWS interview I 
rolled out of bed, threw on a t-shirt, made a cup of coffee and answered their phone call. I spoke very 
candidly and friendly with the two biologists I would have been working for as if we had known each 
other for years. It was fun and stress free and four weeks later I was offered the position. 
Remember, you are the expert. You are the candidate everyone wants to hire. Just answer the phone 
or step into the room happy and confident that you are their next employee because you know you 
have what they want. On that same thought, don’t be afraid to admit that you do not know something. 
In my current position I am lead fishery biologist in the USACE Walla Walla District on all things related 
to turbine passage survival for the Federal Columbia River Power System. When I interviewed in June 
2011 for the position I knew very little about hydropower systems. Turns out the most important tech-
nical interview question was geared toward my knowledge of hydropower. The one question that was 
the most pertinent to my current position was the one I had no solid answer for, yet I was hired and I 
am good at what I do in a few short months. Although you may not have a particular skill or experience 
you must stress the fact that your experience and grasp of the principles of fisheries science and re-
search is sufficient enough to allow you to do the job well in very short order. 
 Finally, when a position you are interested in offers contact information for one or more hiring 
biologists, take that information and give a phone call, or send an email to request a phone call. I have 
always called the hiring biologist prior to the interview and asked them whatever I wanted to know 
right down to “explain to me what qualities and skills you’re desired candidate would possess”. This is 
especially good advice when you have been offered an interview for a state fish biologist position. 
While the federal government may have more difficult initial screening process, state biologist inter-
views are far more rigorous and technical in my experience. My calls have always been well received 
and questions thoroughly answered. You can also use the information you get to formulate appropri-
ate questions during the interview. When it’s your turn to ask the questions, make them work for you. 
It is gratifying to throw out a curveball and see the looks on the faces of the interview panel as they 
look at each other trying to decide who is most qualified to provide an answer. 
 Hopefully this quick bit of knowledge will be helpful in your job search and the application proc-

ess. Be prepared, for you will be denied interviews, even for positions you are more than qualified for. 

You may even interview poorly, but you surely won’t let it happen twice. Simply put, be confident, 

friendly and persistent and you will gain employment. 
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Contact: Walt Duffy 
CA Coop Fish & Wildlife Research Unit 
Humboldt State University 
Arcata, CA 95521-8299 
Phone: (707) 826-5644 
Email: walter.duffy@humboldt.edu 
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Minutes of the Annual Business Meeting -- Education Section 
2011 Annual Meeting of the American Fisheries Society 

Seattle, WA; Sep 4, 5-7 pm, Sheraton Hotel – Metropolitan A room 
 
Call to Order: Meeting was called to order by President Steve Chipps at 5:15 pm.   
 
Introduction of Guests: Chipps recognized current officers of the Education Section, including the immediate Past-President, 
Tom Kwak; President-Elect, Mike Quist; and the Secretary-Treasurer, Craig Paukert.  Chipps then recognized Past-Presidents of 
the Education Section in attendance, including Brian Murphy, and Past Presidents of AFS Barb Knuth and Christine Moffitt. 
 
Determination of Quorum: A quorum (10% of membership) was present and confirmed by Paukert.  A total of 93 attendees 
were on the sign-in sheet. 
 
Approval of Agenda: Chipps introduced agenda.  Mike Allen moved to approve the agenda as written; Amanda Rosenberger sec-
onded the motion.  Motion carried.   
 
Approval of Minutes from 2010 Business Meeting: Scott Bonar moved to approve the minutes from the 2010 Education Section 
meeting as written; Steve Cooke seconded the motion.  Motion carried 
 
President’s Comments: Chipps mentioned the recent emphasis in AFS on education.  In addition, Chipps mentioned the “Sphere 
of Influence” and indicated there are a lot of people that contribute to the Education Section through officer positions, commit-
tees, and general membership.  He then thanked the membership to allow him to serve as President.         
 

Treasurer’s report:  Paukert presented the Treasurer’s report.  Total assets of the Section as of August 31, 2011 were 
$183,179.12.  The balance forward from September 1, 2010, was $190,288.59, income from the previous year was $1,481.65, 
and expenditures were $8,591.12.  Paukert also noted that the Education Section has not received its 2010 book revenues from 
AFS, which are typically $20,000-29,000 so the income is likely an underestimate.   
 
Comments by AFS officer:  President Wayne Hubert indicated this is the largest AFS meeting ever with over 4,000 registered, 
2,600 oral presentations, and 29 concurrent sessions.  The key business this past year was that journals are now published 
through Taylor and Francis, which should increase the distribution and prestige of our journals.  Second, there has been concern 
primarily by state resource management agencies that there is a mismatch between agency needs and universities.  Therefore, a 
conference will be help in late September in Denver that will focus on these issues and will be sponsored by the Coalition of 
Natural Resources Societies.  The goal of this meeting is to better identify this mismatch problem and identify strategies to help 
solve the problem.  Third, AFS spent $25,000 to get an independent review of the AFS website.  This review is complete and is 
currently being reviewed by AFS with the intent to improve the website in the coming years. 
 
Committee Reports 
 
Newsletter: Jesse Fischer described the relatively new distribution timeline of the newsletter where there will be two newslet-
ters: one during winter and one during fall.  Jesse and Joe Gerken will be stepping down as co-newsletter editors and the Section 
will be looking for two new co-editors. 
 
Web page: Steve Chipps spoke for Steve Ranney and thanked Ranney for his work, and asked the membership for any input/
advise on the website. 
 

 



Excellence in Fisheries Education: Jason Vokoun, the Chair of the Committee could not make the meeting so Mike Quist spoke 
about the award.  This is a Society level award with the committee consisting of division representatives and a student represen-
tative.  Committee members were Jason Vokoun, Dennis DeVries, Amanda Rosenberger, Tim Strakosh, Greg Whitledge, and 
Sarah Turner.  The committee will be looking for new northeast and southern division representatives and a new student repre-
sentative.  The committee reviewed three nominations.  Dr. Scott Hinch from the University of British Columbia received the 
award.  Steve Cooke then introduced Dr. Hinch and summarized his impressive commitment to education and research.   
 
 
Skinner Committee: Dan Daughtery was the chair of the committee but could not attend so Jeff Jolley spoke on his behalf.  Com-
mittee members included Jolley, Katie Bertrand, Mary Bremigan, Andrea Johnson, Scott Bell, and Scott Gatlin.  There were 70 
applications this year and the committee awarded 10 Awards and 5 honorable mentions.  Winners were:  Paul Damkot (U. of 
Maine), Dan Dembkowski (S. Dakota State), Cari-Ann Hayer (S. Dakota State), Daniel James (S. Dakota State), Rebecca Krogman 
(Mississippi State), Brianne Lunn (U. of Alberta), Hilary Meyer (S. Dakota State) 
Bonnie Mulligan (Southern Illinois), Amy Spencer-Alford (Mississippi St), Samantha Wilson (Carleton U.).  Honorable mentions 
were: Lindsay Glass-Campbell (North Carolina State), Kristen Homel (Montana State), Robert Parker (Humboldt State), Claire 
Stouthamer (Cornell), Shannon White (Virginia Polytechnic and State U.). 
 
Best Student Paper/Poster – 2010 Awardees Rich Fulford presented the 2010 awards on behalf of himself and Jim Long, the 2010 

poster chair.  The best student poster was Michael Porta (Oklahoma State University).  The honorable mention for best student 

paper was Renee Riley (Old Dominion University) and Lindsay Pierce (University of Toledo).  The best student paper winner was 

Ben Wallace (North Carolina State University).   

 

Best Student Paper/ Poster – 2011 Symposia:  Tracy Galarowicz and Jill Leonard announced that there were 26 oral presentations 

and 16 posters that will be judged for the 2011 best student paper and poster.   

 

Membership – 2011 Young Professional Award:  Mark Fincel acknowledged the help of co-chair of the committee, Kristal Schnei-

der.  This is a new award that provided up to $800 travel reimbursement for a young professional (within 3 years of graduating) 

to attend the national AFS meeting.  There were 16 applicants that were evaluated by three judges.  Julianne Harris, a post-

doctoral researcher from North Carolina State, was the winner of the award. 

 

Nominating: Tom Kwak indicated we had a good slate of candidates this year.  Christine Moffit and Craig Paukert ran for Presi-

dent-Elect; Katie Bertrand and Tracy Galarowicz ran for Secretary/Treasurer; Jeff Jolley and Amanda Rosenberger ran for West-

ern Division representative; and Julianne Harris ran for Southern Division representative.  There were 122 members that voted 

and Craig Paukert was elected as President Elect, Katie Bertrand as Secretary/Treasurer; Amanda Rosenberger as Western Divi-

sion representatives; and Julianne Harris as Southern Division representative.  Of the 122 that voted two were randomly selected 

to receive an Education Section T-shirt:  Bobbi May Adams and Chris Guy. 

 
Ad hoc committee & Special projects 
 
Catfish 2010 Tom Kwak briefly summarized the Catfish 2010 symposium and new proceedings that were available at the meet-
ing.  Because of the Education Section support, there was reduced registration for students at the meeting, and two students 
received travel awards to attend.  In addition there were representatives from 27 universities in attendance and over 100 pres-
entations.  Kwak also explained that the Education Section supported the symposium and not the book so the Section will not 
receive any revenues from the book sales. 
 

 



Inland Fisheries Management in North America (3rd edition): Mike Quist provided a brief update on this book that was published 
this past winter.  Sales as of July 25, 2011 were about 500 copies for total revenue of about $40,000.  
 
Fisheries Techniques (3rd edition):  Trent Sutton provided an update of the revised Fisheries Techniques book.  Of the 21 chap-
ter’s total, 18 are complete and three are in more challenging stages.  However, they hope to have all the chapters to AFS by the 
end of 2011 with a spring 2012 publication date. 
 
Writing for Natural Resource Journals:  Cecil Jennings indicated the book will have 14 chapters and 11 have been sent to AFS for 

copy editing.  One chapter is still outstanding but they hope to publish the book in spring 2012. 

 
Foundations in Fisheries Science:  Mike Allen provided an overview of the new proposed book project that will reprint classic fish-

eries papers into one book.  The reprinted papers will be decided by a three tier process:  a survey of fisheries professional and 

eductators, the journal editors and journal citation reports.  Mike is asking the Education Section for $3,000 to offset the cost to 

compile the survey and travel for the editors.  Tom Kwak asked if there was any way this book could be made electronic.  Mike 

responded that is a possibility but is not determined yet.  Mike also mentioned that they hope there will be no issues to obtain 

copyright for these already published papers.  Another question was raised about the royalties of the book.  What would the Edu-

cation receive?  Mike indicated that the Education Section would receive 2% of the royalties before the book recovered costs and 

3% after they recovered the costs.  Steve Cooke commented that we need to keep the book at a reasonable cost so students and 

biologists can afford the book.  Cindy Williams had a motion for the Education Section to provide $3,000 for this book project.  

Scott Bonar seconded the motion.  Motion passed.   

 

Standard Methods:  Scott Bonar provided an update of this book that was published in 2009.  A total of 284 biologists from 107 

organizations contributed to the book, which included tables of various fisheries indices from over 4,000 standard sampling data-

sets of common fish species.  Several studies are ongoing around the country to compare nonstandard methods to standard 

methods.  Scott also mentioned a new website where a biologist could upload their data and can compare their fish metrics with 

standardized metrics used in the book.  The website is under development.   

 

New initiatives:  Rebecca Krogman spoke on behalf of Derek Aday, the committee chair.  The committee had a goal to better inte-

grate the continuing education and certification programs.  They are currently working on updating a database that includes all 

the continuing education courses that course leaders could upload and modify.  This will help determine what courses are readily 

available to fisheries professionals.    

 
Additional Reports 
 
Student Subsection: Jesse Fischer indicated that a motion passed the governing board that all student members will now be a part 
of the Student Subsection.  This will allow all students to be represented by the Subsection.  In addition, the Student Subsection 
will host a student colloquium at this meeting on Tuesday from noon to 2 pm.  The colloquium will include a panel of speakers 
discussing various career topics, as well as a student mentor lunch.   
 
Hutton program update: Kathryn Winkler summarized the Hutton program and indicated that 18 scholars from 14 states were in 
the program this past year.  Two thirds of those scholars were minorities.  In addition, two previous scholars were part of the AFS 
meeting.  There have been numerous donors to the program including the US Fish and Wildlife Service, US Forest Service, NOAA, 
Wisconsin DNR, Lake Superior State Fisheries and Wildlife Club, and University of Maryland Eastern Shore.   Kathryn then re-
quested the Education Section provide $5,000 to the Hutton Endowment Fund.  Kathryn mentioned that providing to the Endow-
ment is particularly useful since many agencies cannot support endowments.  Steve Cooke made a motion to provide $5,000 to 

the Hutton Endowment Fund.  Cindy Williams seconded.  Motion carried. 

 



Awards and Recognition:  Rich Fulford was provided a certificate of appreciation for his work on the best student paper commit-
tee.  Jim Long (who was not present) was also given the same award.  Jesse Fischer was given a certificate of appreciation for his 
efforts to get all students part of the Student Subsection.  Mike Colvin (who was not present) was also given the same award. 
 
Raffle Results: Tom Kwak randomly selected two people from the audience (based on numbers drawn from an envelope) to re-
ceive Education Section t-shirts.  Scott Bonar and Jesse Fischer received t-shirts. 
 
Old business:  There was no old business. 
 
Installation of New Officers:  The new officers are Mike Quist, President, Craig Paukert, President Elect, and Katie Bertrand, Secre-
tary/Treasurer. 
 
New President’s Address:  Mike Quist then gave Steve Chipps a plaque as outgoing President.  In addition, Mike provided Steve 
with a Palouse Unit Student Chapter t-shirt.  Chipps was a Palouse Unit officer when Mike Quist was an undergraduate at Idaho.  
Mike then gave a few remarks that focused on getting more members involved.  Other issues that Mike wants to address are to 
continue with the new initiatives committee and generate new ideas for Education Section projects.  We have the luxury to pro-
vide funding for new and innovative Education Section projects.  In addition, Mike mentioned the Incredible Skinner Challenge.  
The Education Section promised to match up to $25,000 that would be contributed by other AFS units.  We are close, but there is 
no sunset clause on the challenge so we hope to continue to push for more funds donated to the Skinner Endowment.  Finally, 
Mike wants to keep the Student Subsection active.  They have taken enormous strides in the last couple years and we want to 
make sure that continues. 
 
New Business and Announcements:  Kwak announced that the ple-
nary speakers have been moved to a new venue given the large size of 
the meeting. 
 
Adjournment:  A motion to adjourn was provided by Steve Lochmann.  
Amanda Rosenberger seconded the motion.  Motion carried.  The 
meeting was adjourned at 6:50. 
 
Respectfully Submitted by Craig Paukert, Education Section Secretary/
Treasurer 
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